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     At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27 September 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 






Mr  P Kay




(Mayor)
 






Mr  N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)







Mrs C Allaway-Martin







Mr   K Ball   






Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore

Mr   T Hale


Mrs N Holloway

  Mrs  H Lusty
  Mr    M Whittington






Miss A Lapington 

(Town Clerk)






Mr    C Haine






Mr    A Clarke 

     (Minute Taker)
   
Also present were PC Leanne Sterry, Cllr Paul McMahon and Rev. Sarah Bick.
Public Forum 
Rev. Sarah Bick said a gathering will take place between 2- 4pm in the grounds of St. John’s Church on Sunday 2 October to give thanks and to remember the building.  An outdoor service will be held at about 3.30pm.  She said all were welcome and there will be an opportunity for everyone to speak if they wish.  A special edition of the church magazine was being prepared which will collate the views of those involved with the church and events leading up to its closure. There are plans to compile a social and oral history of the church and an application will be made for lottery funding.  Rev. Bick asked if the Council would provide a letter of support for the funding application.  She asked if the Council could also offer a contribution to the funds.

The Council agreed to provide a letter of support.  Cllr Kay said Rev. Bick was welcome to apply for grant funding from the Council.  The Clerk will let her have an application form.  Cllr Allaway-Martin offered help if it was needed in preparing the bid for Lottery funding.

Re. Bick thanked the Council for their support.

The Public Forum closed at 7.10pm.  
57.
 To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllrs Baird and Thompson.
58.
To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in Agenda items 65 and 69(12).
59.
 To allow dispensation requests 
There were no dispensation requests.
60.  To approve the minutes of the meetings held on 26 July 2016
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 26 July 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded: Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
61.  To approve the Minutes of the Finance and Office Committee held on 23 August 2016

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 23 August 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny

Seconded: Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

62.
   To Raise Matters Arising from the Meeting held on 26 July 2016

There were no matters arising. 
63.
 To hear the report from the Police
The Councillors noted the report from PC Sterry.  She said the figures covered a two month period.  Although there was nothing unusual to report, an incident of arson had fortunately not resulted in more serious consequences.

Cllr Ball said the report in July had shown a sharp rise in crime in Coleford East.  He asked if this trend had continued.  PC Sterry said crime had now fallen to in Coleford East and was now back to the same level as this time last year.  However the detection rate had been exceptionally low during the current period.
Cllr Holloway asked about a firearms incident which had occurred in Coleford East.  PC Sterry said the incident had been at a specific address and had been safely dealt with.  There was no cause for public alarm.

Cllr C Elsmore asked about drug related offences.  Cllr Sterry said three people were currently on bail for Class A drugs offences.  Drugs were an ongoing problem which the Police took very seriously.  Cllr Ball asked if it was known where drug dealers were coming from.  PC Sterry said there was evidence of links with other towns.  However Gloucestershire Constabulary had strong links with neighbouring Forces which enabled enhanced monitoring and sharing of information.

PC Sterry said there would be an official opening of the police station in Coleford on 8th October.  There were also plans to hold another speed check operation in Coleford on 6th October.
Cllr Kay thanked PC Sterry for her report and she left the meeting at 7.20pm.
64.
 To note reports from County and District Councillors 
Cllr McMahon said that consideration was being given to changes to the opening hours at the Dilke and Lydney district hospitals.  He felt that one or the other would be scheduled for closure at some point.  Cllr Allaway-Martin said a paper was being prepared to go to the GCC Scrutiny Committee and will contain considerations of health options covering the next 30 years.  There will be a 12 week consultation period and a decision is expected to be made around March 2017.

Cllr Ball asked if Cllr McMahon could champion concerns about drainage issues at Palmer’s Flat.  He said there was evidence of sewage and storm water mixing and also of road and pavement collapse.  It was agreed that the Clerk will send details to Cllr McMahon.

Cllr McMahon left the meeting at 7.30pm.

Cllr Hale said the District Council supported a team of community engagement officers, street wardens and healthy lifestyle advisors who are responsible for a number of programmes in the community.  He said the Community Engagement Team had produced a useful leaflet which gave details of current schemes and he handed a copy to the Clerk.
Cllr Elsmore said the current situation regarding the Aldi planning application was due to be debated at the next full District Council meeting.

26 August 


Coleford Area Partnership meeting

8 September


FoDDC Scrutiny meeting 

12 September

FoDDC Value for Money Scrutiny meeting

14 September 

FoDDC Local Action Group meeting

14 September 

FoDDC Scrutiny Skills Training 

15 September 

FoDDC Cabinet meeting 

22 September 

FoDDC Champions Meeting 

22 September 

FoDDC Audit training 

22 September 

FoDDC Audit Meeting  
65.
 To agree payments 
Cllr Penny left the meeting at 7.32pm.

Councillors noted the list of payments for September 2016 presented by the Clerk.  She said the large payment of £7897.20 was for the music festival.  The two payments for Aboria and Wild Forms used up the remainder of grant for the Angus Buchannan Field. An additional payment for the work on the trees at Sylvan Close had arrived late for £360.00 needed to be paid.
It was proposed that the payments should be approved.


Proposed: Cllr Ball


Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 7.35pm.

66.
 To agree petty cash payments
The Clerk said she had been unable to reconcile the petty cash payments for September and was in correspondence with RBS to try to resolve the position.  A response from RBS was awaited. 
67.  To note the cash book and bank reconciliation

Councillors noted the cash book and bank reconciliation for September 2016.
68.  To note the monthly budget figures
Councillors noted the monthly budget figures for September 2016.
Cllr Hale left the meeting at 7.40pm.

69.  To agree the recommendations of the Events and Marketing Committee
Councillors noted the recommendations in items 7-10 in the report from the Events and Marketing Committee.  It was proposed that the recommendations be approved.





Proposed: Cllr Kay


Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Penny left the meeting at 7.45pm.

Councillors noted item 12.

It was proposed that the recommendations should be approved.






Proposed: Cllr Holloway
Seconded Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

Cllr Penny re-joined the meeting at 7.50pm.

Cllr C Elsmore suggested that the Council should thank the Main Place for their efforts during the recent Tour of Britain cycle event.  It was agreed that the Clerk should send a letter of thanks.

70.  To agree the recommendations of the Amenities Committee 

Councillors noted the recommendations made by the Amenities Committee presented by Cllr Lusty.  It was proposed that the recommendations in items 4-11 be approved





Proposed:  Cllr Allaway-Martin

Seconded:  Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.
Councillors discussed the recommendation to raise the burial charges to incorporate the new charges levied by the Sexton.  It was proposed that this recommendation be referred back to the Amenities Committee for further consideration.






Proposed:  Cllr C Elsmore


Seconded:  Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the motion was carried with six votes in favour and three against.
71.  To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee

Councillors noted the decisions taken by the Finance and Office Committee at the meetings held on 23 August and 13 September.
72.
To note the decisions of the Planning Committee
The decisions of the Planning Committee meetings held on 13 September 2016 were noted.
73.
To receive an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School
Cllr Kay said there was nothing new to report.  He had been given an assurance that no decisions would now be made before the end of the year.  Councillors agreed to keep this as a monthly item on the Agenda as a reminder.
74.  To note the report from the Coleford Twinning Association

Cllr Kay advised that a group from Coleford would be visiting St. Hilaire de Riez in October.  Any Councillors wishing to join the visit were welcome to do so at their own expense.  In December a further group of young people from St. Hilaire de Riez would be visiting Coleford.

75.  To note the minutes and receive a report from the NDP Steering Group

Councillors noted the report from Cllr C Elsmore.  He said the Steering Group now had new development sites to consider but he felt the NDP would still meet the December target for completion.  Councillors noted the need for decisions on the monitoring of policies and actions proposed by the NDP.  It was agreed to consider this at a future full Council meeting.
76.  To note reports from members
Cllr Paul Kay Mayor reported
4 August , 


Tour of St Hilaire and visit festival de arts.

5 August 



Official signing of the twinning between Coleford and St Hilaire.

7 August 



giving the medals for St Hilaire half marathon.

28 August


Visit Meule Bleue event.

3 September 

Associations meeting St Hilaire.

8 September 

Event to raise the flag of Coleford in St Hilaire.

12 September 

Meeting with Laurent Mayor of St Hilaire.

19 September 

Welcome Chris Haine to Coleford Town Council.

23 September 

T I C pm.      
Cllr Nick Penny Deputy Mayor reported 
A work placement student will be working with himself and the Council in November looking for the Council on how to improve the Council’s communication with the youth. He also made the Council aware that he was still using an office in 4 Lords Hill as he continues to manage the TIC volunteers. The TIC volunteers are manning a stand at Forest Showcase. 

27 July 



Interview with BBC Radio Glos re Tour of Britain
2 August



CMF license debrief - Glos Police and FODDC

3-8 August


Visit to St Hilaire de Riez

5 August 



Signing of twinning agreements / visit to youth club / Launch of cycle event

6 August 



Visit to arts festival

7 August 



Attendance at prize giving for 1/2 marathon event

10 August


Presentation to Forest Legal lunch club re 'Making Coleford a Visitor 








Destination'

11 August


Radio Gloucestershire interview with Iain Baird re Twinning with 






St Hilaire de Riez

13 August


Attending Coleford Town football club for kit launch

16 August


Meeting at Lydney Town Council re cycle track from Parkend to Lydney Docks

16 August


Angus Buchanan open meeting at Forest Hills

24 August


Meeting re Growth Hub / Forest of Dean Entrepreneurs and potential use of 






No 4 Lords Hill

24 August


Meeting with Citizen Group of Newspapers re 'Spotlight on Coleford'

1 September


Interview with Radio Gloucestershire re Tour of Britain / Launch of 









#thebikesarecomingtotown

3 September


Hosting the 'Fastest Mile Competition' at Rockets Gym

5 September


Coleford Business Association Meeting

6 September


Meeting with Andrew Maliphant re Growth hub and potential for 






Number 4 Lords Hill

6 September


SIP re Aldi application in Coleford

6 September


Interview with Gloucester Echo re Tour of Britain
8 September


Tour of Britain event plus interview with BBC Radio Gloucestershire, Forester 





and Citizen Newspapers
13 September

Spoke in favour of Aldi application at FODDC Planning meeting

16 September

Attended the Glos Playing Fields Association 90th celebrations

19 September

Hosted the TIC Volunteer thank you event

20 September

Visit to Caldicot to look at their Town Team regeneration plan

22 September

Interview with Radio Gloucester re hotel accommodation

23 September

Installation of TV Aerial at KGV

Cllr Allaway Martin reported
2 August 2, 


Bells group CTC.
6 September


Bells group CTC, 
8 September


Tour of England CTC, 
13 September

Scrutiny (HCOSC) GCC and planning FoDDC and CTC.

14 September

CAB meeting CTC, 
15 September

GCC CFOSC and Domestic Abuse Forum FoDDC

15 September

Community safety meeting FoDDC

16 September 

GPFA 90th celebration, 
19 September

Social housing forum FoDDC, 

21 September

Full Council (allocation plan) FODDC,

22 September

Audit and Champion/Observer update (Art S. +CAB) CTC,

24 September

Meetings x 3 CTC.

29 September

Gloucestershire Health and Wellbeing Board (GHWB) Engagement Event.
Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had been to a meeting of the Gloucestershire Domestic Abuse Support Service.  The GDASS leader was now looking for suitable accommodation in Coleford from which she can offer advice.  The Clerk was helping to find accommodation. 

Cllr Baird reported 

3 -8 August 


St Hilaire de Riez visit to sign inauguration document. 
11 August


Radio Gloucestershire to talk about Twinning

18 August


NDP Steering Group 

24 August 


Interviews for Administration Assistant

26 August 


Interview for Admin Assistant

8 September 

Tour of Britain Cycle Race 

12 September 

Twinning Committee meeting

19 September 

TIC 6th month celebration. 

21 September 

FoDDC Special Meeting on Amendments to Allocations Document. 

24 September 

Committees and 4 year plan meetings. 

Cllr Drury reported 

Cllr Drury said the Main Place Committee was planning to hold a Forest Authors event at the end of October.  The Forest Walks event has now been put back to April 2017 and the Committee aimed to present it in a different format to the usual walking events.

Cllr Drury said Broadwell Live events would commence again at the end of October and run through to the end of June 2017. A display of Broadwell history was currently on show at the library and a book was now being planned about the history of Broadwell.

Cllr C Elsmore Reported 
Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the recent edition of BBC Question Time held in Lydney.  The subject of rural bus services had been debated and he has since learned that the BBC is planning to run a story on rural services.  Cllr C Elsmore also said he had recently visited Shepton Mallet as part of the Market Towns Forum.  On 23 September he and Cllr E Elsmore had taken part in a very in-depth tour of the Wye Valley with the AONB Office.

5 August 



Sling Bandstand meeting

6 August 



Aldi site visit

6 August



Forest Health Forum

8 August 



Community Transport Meeting 

8 August 



Tour of Britain Cycle Race 

13 August 


FoDDC Planning Meeting (Aldi)

16 August 


Bells Foundation 

22 August


Halls Charity Meeting 

26 August 


Coleford Area Partnership meeting

Cllr E Elsmore reported 

5 August 



Sling Bandstand meeting

6 August



Forest Health Forum

8 August 



Community Transport Meeting 

8 August 



Tour of Britain Cycle Race 

16 August 


Bells Foundation 

22 August


Halls Charity Meeting 

26 August 


Coleford Area Partnership meeting

Report from Cllr Hale:

10 August


LAG meeting

16 August


Planning meeting

17 August


Stonehill Quarry meeting

18 August


Transport meeting (buses)

5 September


FOD Road Safety meeting

6 September 

Health Forum, Bream

8 September 

Round Britain Cycle Race

8 September 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee

12 September 

Youth Activity Grants

14 September 

CSP Police Station

15 September 

Crossroads Care – 50th anniversary
20 September 

Sheep Liaison meeting

21 September 

Full Council meeting

26 September 

Coleford Area Partnership

Cllr Holloway reported 
She had attended the Forest Showcase meeting and various Xmas Lights together with the Tour of Britain day.

Cllr Lusty reported 

She attended the committee meetings of the Angus Buchanan Trust in August and September
August 16 


Social event for the Angus Buchanan Trust held at Forest Hills 
Cllr Whittington reported 

12 September


Twinning Meeting

26 September


Christmas Lights Meeting.

He was very impressed by how professional and well prepared the Christmas Lights Committee was in preparation for the December lights switch-on.

77. To note the Clerk’s Report  

Councillors noted the Clerk’s report.  She said the Council office would soon have a new email and backup services.  The change would also bring savings following introduction in October.
Cllr Allaway-Martin asked if there was any further information on the planned work to the oak tree at Walnut Close.  The Clerk said a planning application to fell the tree had been put in.  However she was continuing to take professional advice and would report back to a future meeting.

82. To note correspondence

Councillors noted the correspondence list for the month of September 2016. 
The public Council business closed at 8.20pm and the Council moved into Committee.

In Committee
Councillors noted the report of the Bells Field Working Group meeting held on 6 September 2016 and the recommendations made by the Amenities Committee on 24 September.  The Clerk confirmed that the £100K budget for the toilet block and storage room included all groundworks.  She also confirmed that Bellinger Design would be making a funding application of £75K to Biffa.

Councillors noted the recommendation to form a Bells Field Implementation Committee which will work to the remit of the Bells Working Party.  After discussion it was proposed that the recommendation be accepted. 

After discussion Councillors agreed to give delegated authority to appoint contractors at the Bells Field Implementation Committee meeting to be held on 4 October 2016.  Cllr Holloway said all Councillors were welcome to attend that meeting.






Proposed:  Cllr Penny


Seconded:  Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote the motion was carried with six votes in favour and two abstentions.
Councillors noted that during recent recruitment only one person had been appointed.  It was agreed to refer consideration of appointing a second person back to the Finance and Office Committee.
The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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